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Honorable Committee Members, 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to share experiences of the Atlanta non-profit affordable 

housing development sector during this real estate financial crisis.  The Atlanta Housing 

Association of Neighborhood-based Developers (AHAND) is the association of 16 non-profit 

community development corporations (CDCs) and non-profit affordable housing developers 

working to revitalize neighborhoods in and around Atlanta.  We also have 12 additional 

affiliate members supporting the work of these organizations. AHAND works to provide 

collaborative programs that strengthen and support the community development activities 

of our member organizations, including capacity-building, policy research and education, 

and our monthly membership meetings and annual Affordable Housing Conference.  We are 

also a member of the National Alliance of Community Economic Development Associations 

(NACEDA), which works in Washington to support CDCs and their associations across the 

country. 

 

In response to your invitation to testify, I have gathered information from a number of our 

member organizations, detailing their direct experiences during this financial crisis and the 

impact it has had upon their community revitalization work.  It is my hope that this information 

provides insight for Committee members into the current availability of financing products from 

lending institutions for both affordable housing development and small businesses.  It also calls 

attention to other detrimental ‘ripple-effect’ impacts of the foreclosure crisis currently 
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hampering local recovery efforts.   For clarity in this testimony, ‘affordable’ refers to homes that 

are sold to qualified households earning no more than 80% of the area median income (adjusted 

for a family of two is $45,900 in Fulton County, 2009), and homes that are rented to households 

typically earning 60% of the area median income (adjusted for a family of two is $34,443 in 

Fulton County, 2009) or below, in accord with federal policies.   

 

It is also important to acknowledge the context within which our member organizations now 

work. Due to fraudulent, predatory, and unwise lending practices, the neighborhoods in which 

most of our members work are ravaged by foreclosures.  These primarily African-American, low 

and moderate-income neighborhoods have sustained hundreds of foreclosures each month for a 

few years now. The Pittsburgh neighborhood south of downtown for example, has a home 

vacancy rate of over 50%.  Fulton County (the majority of which is City of Atlanta) regularly sees 

over a thousand foreclosures per month.  As of mid-September there were 87,679 foreclosure 

notices in the Metro Atlanta area, already surpassing last year’s record number of 79,484. The 

GA Dept. of Labor reported that the jobless rate in Metro Atlanta rose to 10.5% in September. 

According to the Atlanta Business Chronicle, 28,000 Atlanta construction jobs have been lost in 

the last 12 months. Please see the attached Atlanta Business Chronicle articles for more detail. 

 

Currently, our members generally develop two types of affordable housing: single-family 

homes for ownership, and multi-family homes for rent.  Single-family homes developed for 

ownership typically use conventional financing for acquisition and/or construction, paired 

with federal funds such as the HOME program to subsidize affordability targets. Multi-

family homes developed for rent almost always utilize the Low Income Housing Tax Credit 

(LIHC) program, as well as multiple other financing sources to create a viable development 

deal.  LIHC is by far the most valuable resource for affordable rental housing development 

because of its role as a significant source of funding for development costs, and its 

widespread successful use.  Despite this value, multi-family affordable housing 

developments targeting low-income families are very complex to finance in part because of 

low revenue generated by rental income, with extremely thin margins. 

 

For organizations developing affordable single-family homes, financing for construction has 

simply been unavailable. One member having a lending relationship with a bank was 

informed by that bank that they would not finance construction ‘until the market turned 

around’.  Another organization which had secured financing to purchase a property for an 

affordable housing development and had completed the acquisition now faces foreclosure on 

that property because they cannot secure construction financing to complete the 

development.  Payment of carrying costs and debt coverage on the property were dependent 

upon timely completion of construction and sale of the units.  In a third example, an 

organization purchased a 20-unit partially-completed subdivision as a foreclosure-recovery 

project in 2008.  Six homes had been completed and were in need of minor refurbishment.  

One unit had been partially completed, and the remaining 13 lots were still vacant.  Unable 

to secure construction financing even for the minor refurbishments on the first six homes, the 

organization completed the work using in-house resources, and sold them all quickly, thus 



 

633 Pryor St., SW ·  Atlanta, GA  30312 
Phone:   404-586-0808 · Fax: 404-586-0805 · email@ahand.org · www.ahand.org 

 

demonstrating that there is a market even now for homes at affordable price-points.  Despite 

the sale of those homes, they have been unable to secure financing to complete the 

construction of the seventh home, or to begin construction on the remaining 13.  Other 

organizations have said that they are not even trying to secure financing for developments 

now because they know it will not be forthcoming.  These are clear examples of a very timid 

lending environment that is preventing economic development activity even as lenders 

themselves look for signs of improvement.  Banks, particularly TARP recipients, must be 

encouraged to lend with reasonable terms.  

 

On a separate note, while the six homes in the aforementioned subdivision were sold, the 

final appraisal for each came back lower than the purchase price, forcing the organization to 

lose money on each sale, even though the foreclosed subdivision had been purchased at a 

discount to begin with.  Another member has received an unusually low final appraisal on 

one completed home that used only foreclosed properties as comparables, not any of the 

eligible normal-market transactions that have occurred in the area.  This also resulted in the 

loss of money by the organization upon sale of the home.  Each loss of revenue hampers our 

CDCs’ capacity to deliver services because they must rely on revenue from development fees 

to support operations.  While a recently-passed Georgia law requires that foreclosures be 

taken into account in the appraisal process to ensure a fair tax assessment for existing 

homeowners, these seem to be examples of over-compensation by appraisers, who now are 

also less likely to be familiar with neighborhood markets due to new federal arms-length 

transaction requirements.  As demonstrated, property assessments are variables that have 

far-reaching implications for redevelopment activity, and reasonable fair assessment 

practices are critical to setting the tone for economic recovery in the housing sector. 

 

Current financial conditions are heavily impacting the use of the LIHC program.  As 

mentioned before, tax credits are the single most important source of rental affordable 

housing development financing, responsible for the development of over 6,ooo affordable 

rental units each year in Georgia.  They work as a dollar for dollar reduction in federal 

income tax liability.  Affordable housing developers that are awarded housing credits 

partner with an equity investor who purchases the credits to reduce tax liability.  The capital 

or equity received from the sale of these credits reduces the amount of debt or loans needed 

to cover the costs to construct affordable housing. As a result, rents can reach more 

affordable levels since less income is required to operate the development.   

 

However, this program relies upon a healthy competitive economy for success, and the 

financial crisis has rendered the program ineffective. The value of the credits has dropped 

significantly in the market, effectively dismissing the incentive most responsible for the 

program’s success. Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae, both major tax credit investors in the recent 

past have stopped purchasing tax credits.  The pool of interested investors has shrunk due to 

a reduced need for tax shelter because of reduced corporate profits during the economic 

downturn.  Less demand means investors that are at the table are demanding higher yields, 

resulting in lower equity pricing and much more stringent underwriting.  These conditions 
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put greater pressure on operating budgets for the developments, creating additional funding 

gaps that are derailing these projects.  Investors have also cooled specifically on rural LIHC 

developments because of reservations over market conditions in those areas. To help revive 

the LIHC program, I offer three suggestions for policy reform: 

1. Extend the Housing Credit Exchange Program initiated in ARRA for one more year. 

This will provide direct access to development capital normally provided through the 

investment in tax credits. 

2. Increase the investors’ Housing Credit Carry-back period for up to five years with 

two provisions – that the entire amount carried back on existing housing will be 

immediately reinvested in new LIHC projects; and that future credits for new 

housing may be carried back for up to five years throughout the ten year credit 

period. 

3. Diversify and expand the tax credit investor pool particularly for rural areas by 

allowing LLC’s, S-Corps and closely held corporations to invest through the LIHC 

program. 

 

Similar to the impact on single-family affordable developments, conservative lending 

practices are also playing a role in hampering LIHC projects.  With few lenders willing to 

extend capital, those actually doing business are extending unfavorable terms.  One member 

was required to rework their pro forma three different times trying to close on one project 

because the lender repeatedly changed the underwriting requirements.  It became clear that 

there was no intent to actually lend, and the deal eventually fell through.  One lender would 

not even agree to finance a deal that included income from a project based rental assistance 

(Section 8) agreement. Despite a contract from the local housing authority to guarantee that 

income each month, as well as LIHC investment, the lender would not underwrite.  Another 

lender required higher operating expenses in a development pro forma, presumably to 

provide a greater level of insurance against debt service coverage.  Despite having an 

extensive track record of operating very efficiently at a debt service coverage ratio of 1.15 

(acceptable per the state housing finance agency), this organization was forced to try and 

work with a required debt service coverage ratio of 1.2 to 1.3.  The resulting funding gap 

created by the need to raise minimum operating expenses killed the project.   The 

requirement for carrying higher operating expenses runs counter to the need for efficiency in 

operation of any affordable housing development.  Again, it is clear that the current lending 

environment is so conservative that it is actually preventing development and recovery 

efforts from moving forward.  I will refer you to the attached Affordable Rental Housing 

A.C.T.I.O.N. Georgia Facts Sheet for more detail on the broader economic impact of this 

situation. TARP recipients and other banks must be encouraged to lend, and must play a 

part in breathing life into development activity. 

 

There is also evidence from our partner micro-lending agency, the Atlanta Micro Fund 

(AMF), that lending practices for small businesses have tightened up as well.  The AMF is a 

micro-lending Community Development Finance Institution, providing business coaching 

and small loans ($500-$15,000) to start-up businesses in targeted revitalization areas.  They 
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have seen a 40% increase in attendance at their weekly orientations since last summer, as 

well as an increase in the average credit scores of attendees from the low 500s last summer to 

the low 600s this year. While a boost for the AMF, this trend indicates that individuals with 

credit scores in the 600s, which normally have access to larger conventional business loans, 

are no longer able to secure those products. Indeed, one entrepreneur in good standing 

reported having his business line of credit suddenly closed, despite a history of full and 

timely payments. 

 

In conclusion, I would like to reiterate that banks, particularly remaining TARP-recipients, 

must be encouraged to lend with reasonable terms again.  That access to financing is critical 

to the affordable housing development industry, particularly at a time when the need for 

affordable rental units is rising. Given its role as a primary generator of affordable rental 

homes, the LIHC program must also be revived (per the three proposals above). Based upon 

the significant contribution that housing development has on the job and product markets in 

Atlanta, it is also critical to economic recovery in Georgia.  Without it development will 

continue to stagnate, only increasing the negative impacts of rampant foreclosures on 

neighborhoods and communities. The NSP has begun showing signs of success creating and 

maintaining work in Georgia, but it will not itself lead to successful recovery without other 

sources of financing for parallel foreclosure- and economic-recovery initiatives. To maximize 

the results of our efforts, these other resources must be brought to full bear. 

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 
Andy Schneggenburger 

 

Executive Director 

Atlanta Housing Association of Neighborhood-based Developers 
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‘Georgia gets a ‘D’ for housing, home ownership’, Atlanta Business Chronicle, Sept. 22, 2009 
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